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supposed liberators, endorse and adopt 
these kinds of oppressive tactics, then 
what was the point of toppling Saddam 
Hussein, especially given that he did 
not even have weapons of mass destruc-
tion? 

This disgraceful episode makes me 
believe more strongly than ever that 
we must reevaluate our entire ap-
proach to providing national security, 
and it should start with bringing our 
troops home from Iraq. Not one more 
American should have to die for values 
that our government is willing to sac-
rifice here at home. 

f 

REPORT ON RESOLUTION PRO-
VIDING FOR CONSIDERATION OF 
MOTIONS TO SUSPEND THE 
RULES 

Mr. BISHOP of Utah, from the Com-
mittee on Rules, submitted a privi-
leged report (Rept. No. 109–357) on the 
resolution (H. Res. 631) providing for 
consideration of motions to suspend 
the rules, which was referred to the 
House Calendar and ordered to be 
printed. 

f 

REPORT ON RESOLUTION WAIVING 
REQUIREMENT OF CLAUSE 6(a) 
OF RULE XIII WITH RESPECT TO 
CONSIDERATION OF CERTAIN 
RESOLUTIONS 

Mr. BISHOP of Utah, from the Com-
mittee on Rules, submitted a privi-
leged report (Rept. No. 109–358) on the 
resolution (H. Res. 632) waiving a re-
quirement of clause 6(a) of rule XIII 
with respect to consideration of certain 
resolutions reported from the Com-
mittee on Rules, which was referred to 
the House Calendar and ordered to be 
printed. 

f 

REMOVAL OF NAME OF MEMBER 
AS COSPONSOR OF H.R. 4011 

Mr. CUELLAR. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent to have my name 
removed as a cosponsor of H.R. 4011. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 
objection to the request of the gen-
tleman from Texas? 

There was no objection. 
f 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Indiana (Mr. BURTON) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

(Mr. BURTON of Indiana addressed 
the House. His remarks will appear 
hereafter in the Extensions of Re-
marks.) 

f 

BORDER SECURITY 

Mr. CULBERSON. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent to claim the time 
of the gentleman from Indiana (Mr. 
BURTON). 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Is there 
objection to the request of the gen-
tleman from Texas? 

There was no objection. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Texas (Mr. CULBERSON) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. CULBERSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
tonight to bring to the attention of the 
American people the reasons why it is 
so important the House acted yester-
day to pass such a strong border en-
forcement law and order bill that will 
bring law and order to our southern 
and northern borders, but in particular 
the southern border. 

I am a native Houstonian, born and 
raise in Houston; but I had no idea 
until recently the scale of violence our 
law enforcement officers, Border Pa-
trol agents, our local sheriffs are facing 
along the Rio Grande, and it is the re-
sult of a lack of enforcement of our im-
migration laws, as the Border Patrol 
has been pulled back and our border 
has been unprotected at the same time 
the narcoterrorists and the drug lords 
have figured out that there is a vacu-
um there. 

A war has developed between the gulf 
cartel of drug lords and the 
megacartel. Now, the megacartel ex-
tends its territory essentially from, 
and I am going to use these, Mr. Speak-
er, to help illustrate for people what I 
am talking about, this war between the 
megacartel, the drug lords, and the 
gulf cartel, is a full-scale battle. The 
lawlessness is so severe, Mr. Speaker, 
that the sheriffs in Laredo will not 
even approach the river at night with-
out turning off all their lights. 

And, in fact, when I went down to the 
river in mid-October with a group of 
sheriffs, the sheriff sent a marked sher-
iff’s deputy vehicle ahead of me down 
to the river with the lights out. I 
asked, why are you sending him ahead 
of me with the lights out? And the re-
sponse was, Congressman, we want him 
to get shot at instead of you. Which 
really alarmed me. And I asked the 
sheriff, please tell that young man to 
turn on the strobe lights on top of his 
vehicle. They sort of laughed at me and 
said, Congressman, you do not under-
stand. The violence is so bad down here 
on the river, that if that deputy sheriff 
turns on his strobe lights, it will make 
him a better target and he is very like-
ly to be machine gunned immediately. 

b 2000 

This is what our law enforcement of-
ficers face every day, and the type of 
people that they are dealing with is 
shown in this photograph here. This is 
a photograph of one of the military 
style commandos that are being used 
by the Gulf Cartel as their army of en-
forcers. This is a photograph of a Gua-
temalan special forces, they call them 
kabiles, and their motto, which is dif-
ficult to see here at the bottom, but let 
me read it for the viewers. Their motto 
is: If I go forward, follow me. If I stop, 
urge me on. And if I turn back, kill me. 

The Gulf Cartel is also using a group 
of commandos trained in the United 
States at Fort Bliss called the Zetas 
that were part of the Mexican army 

originally, and their commander and 31 
of their top troops went over the drug 
lords, bought out by the drug lords, and 
the Zetas are now running at least one 
and probably up to four narcoterrorist 
training camps in northern Mexico 
right across the river from Texas. 
There is one operating out in the open 
near Matamoros, maybe two or three 
others in the immediate area, one near 
Rio Bravo, and another apparently has 
opened up recently near Del Rio. These 
are narcoterrorist training camps run 
and operated by the Zetas and the Gulf 
Cartel to train and equip these com-
mandos to enter the United States to 
deliver the loads of weapons or drugs 
and kill anybody that attempts to stop 
them. 

Let me show people the effect of just 
a typical arrest. Now, this is just an-
other week at the office for our law en-
forcement officers on the Texas border. 
This is on September 27, 2004. This oc-
curred in Nuevo Laredo, just across the 
river, and this is spilling over in the 
United States because the drug Lords 
are fighting over Nuevo Laredo, the 
Nation’s largest inland port, and 
whichever drug cartel controls Nuevo 
Laredo will control the most profitable 
smuggling center in the United States. 

On September 27 of 2004, this gun bat-
tle ensued, and as a result of this gun 
fight, there were captured and in this 
one fight, they found four AK–47 ma-
chine guns, two AR–15 rifles, ten gre-
nades, a number of pistols, 12 40-milli-
meter grenade rounds, and 12 40-milli-
meter grenade launchers. Now, these 
devices here across the bottom are 40- 
millimeter grenade launchers that are 
supposed to be attached to M–16 rifles, 
but the Zetas, the drug lords’ army, 
have converted them to handheld pis-
tols, and this is standard equipment 
that are now issued to these com-
mandos as they deliver their loads of 
weapons, drugs and even terrorists. 
The Customs Immigration Service 
knows that the terrorists are using the 
smuggling routes established by the 
drug lords to smuggle Islamic terror-
ists into the United States. I had the 
FBI director testify to my committee 
under oath that there are individuals 
from countries with known al Qaeda 
connections changing their Islamic 
surname to Hispanic, adopting fake 
Hispanic identities and entering the 
United States pretending to be His-
panic immigrants and disappearing. 
This is going on in large numbers. 
These narcoterrorist armies, this is, 
again, just one arrest; these 40-milli-
meter grenades launchers can be held 
as pistols, and they are used to shoot 
at law enforcement officers, anybody 
who attempts to stop them. 

This is a photograph of some of the 
vehicles after this particular gun bat-
tle. This arrest took place, and I think 
the date is on here. This shows some of 
the 40-millimeter grenades that are 
used as time-delayed bombs. 

I applaud the House for passing this 
strong bill so we can have law and 
order on the border instead of the law 
of Plata o Plomo. 
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AN EXTRAORDINARY NIGHT 

The SPEAKER pro tempore (Mr. 
CONAWAY). Under a previous order of 
the House, the gentleman from Wash-
ington (Mr. MCDERMOTT) is recognized 
for 5 minutes. 

Mr. MCDERMOTT. Mr. Speaker, as 
we enter this Christmas season, there 
will be many children sitting down 
around the country listening to a story 
that begins, ‘twas the night before 
Christmas. 

I want to tell you about another 
night before Christmas that will be 
going on in the next week and has been 
going on for the last 20-some years. 
There is an extraordinarily tragic situ-
ation ongoing in a stunningly beautiful 
country in Africa, Uganda. 

In recent weeks, a group of Rotarians 
from my district and surrounding areas 
went to northern Uganda with one 
item on their agenda: to advance the 
common good by providing polio vac-
cine and other assistance. 

Ben Abe is a Ugandan from my dis-
trict. He led this mission by the Rotar-
ians, along with our former secretary 
of state from the State of Washington, 
Ralph Munro. They brought back an 
excruciatingly shocking and painful 
account of an extraordinary night 
where they observed firsthand a hei-
nous tragedy that has been perpetrated 
on children in northern Uganda for 
years. It is only now beginning to see 
the light of day in mainstream media 
in publications like Vanity Fair and 
the Smithsonian Magazine. It occurs in 
Gulu in northern Uganda. Each night, a 
human mass moves through the pitch 
dark roads of Gulu. These are the night 
commuters. Not a late shift going to 
work, but a gigantic mass of thousands 
of children fleeing their unsafe homes, 
walking miles in the darkness to re-
treat behind locked gates in hopes of 
avoiding abduction, rape, disfigure-
ment and, most horribly, to avoid 
being forced themselves to become the 
murderers of children as abducted child 
soldiers in the Lord’s Resistance Army. 

Over 25,000 children have been ab-
ducted over the last 19 years; more 
than 21,000 children walk miles each 
night seeking a safe harbor. These 
young children seek sanctuary in 
tents, hospitals, warehouses and empty 
lots. They sleep piled up on each other, 
sometimes with a blanket but most 
often without, and they are separated 
from their mothers and fathers every 
night. Thousands of those Ugandan 
kids never make it to a safe haven. 

Seventeen-year-old Daniel is an ex-
ample. He is one of the boys abducted 
from school by the Lord’s Resistance 
Army. One boy escaped but was caught. 
The rest were then forced to tie him to 
a tree and stone him to death. Daniel 
said, ‘‘That is what we did, because if 
we did not kill him, we would be 
killed.’’ 

Anna Grace was 11 years old when 
she was abducted. The Lord’s Resist-
ance Army forced her to march and 
carry someone else’s baby. Then they 
threw a bomb at her, blowing off the 

baby’s head. Anna Grace was raped and 
gave birth to her own child in 2005. 

Dave, 10 years old, was kidnapped in 
March of 2004 and watched as his two 
brothers were beaten to death with a 
log. 

The only chance these night com-
muters have to reach safe harbor every 
night is to walk without adults, with-
out protection, without light. The Ro-
tarians from my district walked with 
these kids, moved with this mass of 
kids as they set out defenseless, in the 
deep darkness of night, seeking shelter 
to stay alive for just one more day. 

The winner of the 2005 Sidney Peace 
Prize, Olara Otunnu, recently declared 
Uganda the worst place on earth to be 
a child today. 

Though this despicable outrage has 
occurred for almost two decades, the 
Congress and the international commu-
nity has not lifted a finger about what 
we proclaim is our duty, to protect 
children. There has been no dedicated 
international commitment or interven-
tion to end this abhorrent situation. 
These Rotarians came back rightly in-
credulous over the international com-
munity’s failure to mobilize and blunt 
this highly visible tragedy occurring 
every single night. 

As Americans sit down and read that 
Christmas story, whether they read the 
one about the reindeer or the one about 
the baby Jesus coming to Bethlehem, 
these kids will be moving through the 
darkness. These Rotarians ask: How 
can this continue in a world where we 
proclaim our love and dedication to all 
children? They are right to ask these 
questions. Each night, that savagery 
hides in northern Uganda. 

During this season of goodwill, this 
Congress and the entire national com-
munity must combine our collective 
strength to give some hope to these 
children, these night commuters, and 
their families. We can do better than 
we have. 

If you believe, as I do that it is our utmost 
obligation to work toward a world safe for chil-
dren, this obligation does not stop at our bor-
ders or oceans—all children are our children 
and we must act. The U.S. alone cannot break 
this outrageous nightly tragedy, but we can 
and must assert our political will, and insist 
that we meet it head on. 

f 

HONORING PRIVATE JON ABELS 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 

previous order of the House, the gen-
tleman from Texas (Mr. MCCAUL) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. MCCAUL of Texas. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to honor a soldier and a hero 
from Pflugerville, Texas, and to pay 
homage to the sacrifices our fighting 
men and women make every day for 
America and for the world. 

Last week, I had the honor of visiting 
Walter Reed Hospital where Private 
Jon Abels of the Army’s 101st Airborne 
Division is receiving top notch medical 
care for the wounds he received in bat-
tle. 

On November 29, Private Abels, who 
is a radio operator, was stationed in 

Iraq and on patrol in Baghdad when his 
platoon came under fire from insur-
gents. Private Abels and his fellow sol-
diers managed to find cover and safety 
in an abandoned residence that was fre-
quently used by the insurgents. Out-
numbered 20 to 6 and trapped in a 
house, they tried to fight off the insur-
gents who were surrounding their posi-
tion. Undoubtedly, many of the sol-
diers inside, if not all, would have been 
killed until Private Abels sprang into 
action. 

Private Abels radioed for help and 
then found and hotwired the insur-
gents’ truck in the house’s garage. He 
then loaded his men in the truck, and 
they drove from the enemy’s trap. As 
they left, they took on heavy gunfire 
that injured Private Abels and two oth-
ers and, ultimately, killed three more 
as their truck crashed. 

Injured and still in the range of the 
insurgents’ fire, Private Abels helped 
the other survivors to safety and ad-
ministered medical attention to his 
wounded platoon leader. His actions 
brought him and the other survivors 
just enough time for support fire to ar-
rive, and ultimately, he saved three 
lives. 

Last week, Private Abels proudly re-
ceived his Purple Heart at Walter Reed 
Hospital and is making a quick and 
fast recovery. 

Clearly a hero, Private Abels’ actions 
exemplify the efforts of all of our fight-
ing men and women in the war on ter-
ror. I was inspired by his optimistic at-
titude, even as a severely injured sol-
dier at Walter Reed Hospital. He be-
lieves that we are getting the job done 
and making great progress in Iraq. 

So as we stand together here this 
evening in peace, America’s soldiers 
are united in protecting our country as 
they remain in distant lands fighting 
the threat and the horror of terrorism. 
We are there to root out the terrorists 
who wish to do us harm, who wish to 
harm Americans. 

These terrorists, like the insurgents 
that Private Abels fought in Baghdad, 
have a track record of being patient 
until they succeed in their evil agenda, 
so we must continue to support our sol-
diers now more than ever and give our 
military men and women every tool 
necessary to protect us and to com-
plete and to win this war on terror. 

Some say that we should retreat in 
this war on terror, but to them I say 
that our fighting men and women have 
succeeded on all fronts. In places like 
Iraq and Afghanistan where oppression, 
tyranny and inhumane treatment once 
flourished, we now find nations waking 
up to the reality of self-ruled govern-
ment and the benefits that come with 
their democracies. This success is most 
embodied by the free and democratic 
elections in Iraq that took place this 
very week. 

To quit now would not only be an in-
sult to those waging this liberating 
battle but a dishonor to those who 
made the ultimate sacrifice, their 
lives, for freedom and for the greater 
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